
MINUTES 

MONTANA HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
54th LEGISLATURE - REGULAR SESSION 

JOINT SUBCOMMITTEE ON GENERAL GOVERNMENT & TRANSPORTATION 

Call to Order: By CHAIRMAN ED GRADY, on February 9, 1995, at 
8:25 a.m. 

ROLL CALL 

Members Present: 
Rep. Edward J. IIEd ll Grady, Chairman (R) 
Sen. Thomas A. II Tom II Beck, Vice Chairman (R) 
Rep. Gary Feland (R) 
Sen. Eve Franklin (D) 
Rep. Joe Quilici (D) 

Members Excused: None 

Members Absent: None 

Staff Present: Skip Culver, Legislative Fiscal Analyst 
Dan Gengler, Office of Budget & Program Planning 
Rosa Fields, Committee Secretary 

Please Note: These are summary minutes. Testimony and 
discussion are paraphrased and condensed. 

Committee Business Summary: 
Hearing: Montana Department of Transportation 

(MDT) 
Executive Action: Introduction of a Committee Bill 

{Tape: ~i Side: Ai Approx. Counter: OOOi Comments: n/a.} 

Miscellaneous Committee Business: 

Skip Culver, Legislative Fiscal Analyst (LFA), informed the 
chairman and subcommittee what the schedule prior to transmittal 
would be in order to hear the legislative agencies and the 
Department of Transportation. 

CHAIRMAN GRADY discussed with the subcommittee the upcoming 
meeting schedule and agenda items. 

{Tape: ~i Side: Ai Approx. Counter: ~58i Comments: n/a.} 

Mr. Culver said there would be presentations from Marvin Dye, 
Director, Montana Department of Transportation (MDT) and Bill 
Salisbury, Division Administrator, Administration Division, and 
suggested a schedule for hearing the various programs of this 
agency. 
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EXECUTIVE ACTION TO 
INTRODUCE A COMMITTEE BILL 

CHAIRMAN GRADY said they have been asked to write up a committee 
bill which would be an act to repeal the state's authority to 
contract for a state credit card, repealing Section 31-601 and 
31-602 and 31-603. He said this credit card program was set up 
by then REP. MARK O'KEEFE which has never been implemented as a 
program, and a committee bill is necessary to clean it up and 
take it off the books. 

Motion/Vote: REP. FELAND MOVED THE INTRODUCTION OF A COMMITTEE 
BILL TO REPEAL SECTIONS 31-601, 31-602 AND 31-603. The motion 
carried 4-1. 

{Tape: 1; Side: A; Approx. Counter: 230; Comments: n/a.} 

HEARING ON MONTANA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION 

Agency Presentation: 

Bill Salisbury, Division Administrator, Administration Division, 
Montana Department of Transportation (MDT), said he would be 
discussing the budget process from a historical perspective, and 
the funding scenarios for this agency. He uEed the starting date 
or 1981, because the 1981 legislative session brought about some 
significant changes in how the Department was operated. He 
distributed handouts describing Montana Session Laws. EXHIBIT 1 
Prior to 1982, the Department's budget was difficult to justify 
and was not on the State Budget and Accounting System (SBAS). 
Gary Wicks became the director and implemented the session laws 
as shown in the handout. Mr. Salisbury began working for the 
Department in August 1981, at which time he converted the 
Department to SBAS. At that time, an engineering consulting firm 
was hired to observe the Department's construction program and 
cash forecasting. 

Mr. Salisbury distributed a diagram showing the financial system 
of the MDT and highlighting the various management systems. 
EXHIBIT 2 He said they have to plan ahead to meet the September 
1 deadline for projects that must start in the spring. He stated 
they have approximately 800 projects amounting to nearly $1.2 
billion on their billing system. Four hundred of these are 
currently in some phase of construction. He said they try to 
estimate when project expenditures will occur, and that it is 
orten a gamble. EXHIBIT 3 

{Tape: 1; Side: Ai Approx. Counter: 430; C01Il1Ilents: n/a.} 

Mr. Salisbury described the bidding process. He said the 
budgeting for the construction program was based on a partial 
funding system by the 1981 legislature. The department used to 
use full funding accounting for construction projects--when they 
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let a construction project, the entire state share was put into 
another accounting entity with the federal funds. Now they use 
partial funding and only budget for and anticipate those 
expenditures that will occur in the biennium, even though a 
billion dollars is "out there." There is a carryover of about 
$600 million and if they fully accrued the projects, the highway 
trust fund would be at zero, so they don't practice full project 
funding, instead these funds are used as leverage. It makes good 
financial sense, but there are drawbacks. 

Mr. Salisbury referred to a handout he distributed, a 1996/97 
biennium budget request. EXHIBIT 4 He then mentioned the gas 
taxes that generate revenue for the Department of Transportation. 
EXHIBIT 5 He indicated that a GAO study documented fuel tax 
evasion on the federal level of 15% to 40% He said that the 
Department estimated a fuel tax evasion rate at probably 15% when 
forecasting revenues. The 15% amount was used for two reasons: 
1) the state lacks significant organized crime who are the 
primary reasons for higher fuel tax fraud in eastern states; and 
2) because no historical basis exists on which to estimate tax 
evasion, the department used the more conservative amount. The 
department recorded a 30% increase in taxable gallons for diesel 
fuel for the first six months after the legislation became 
effective, that has now stabilized at 25%. 

{Tape: ~; Side: A; Approx. Counter: 680; Comments: n/a.} 

REP. FELAND asked who in Montana was evading payment of the fuel 
tax on diesel fuel. Mr. Salisbury said that was hard to answer, 
he mentioned that dyed fuel inspections show a 15% noncompliance 
rate and that amount has been across the board, including waste 
haulers, agricultural business owners, motor carriers--anyone who 
uses diesel fuel. The distributors didn't report it either. He 
said rather than being a user's tax, gasoline is a distributor's 
license fee, "for the privilege of doing business in the state of 
Montana." 

Mr. Salisbury discussed the federal rule that waives agricultural 
users from paying the tax on clear fuel. If the state adopted 
that federal rule, that would open a "huge loophole" and the 
federal government is working to close that hole. A five-gallon 
can is considered bulk and could be purchased tax-free. 

He distributed information on cash flow balances and explained 
the figures shown therein. EXHIBIT 6 

{Tape: ~; Side: B; Approx. Counter: 000; Comments: n/a.} 

Mr. Salisbury continued discussing cash flow situations that have 
occurred over the years. He stated that the department proposed 
to decrease $40 million in bonds in fiscal 1995. This amount, 
which was in line with the Governor's plan, would save them about 
$20 million in interest, and would eliminate the Department's 
debt by the year 2003 rather than 2006. He referred to a 

950209JG.HM1 



HOUSE GENERAL GOVERNMENT & TRANSPORTATION SUBCOMMITTEE 
February 9, 1995 

Page 4 of 19 

spreadsheet showing the combined working cash flow for highway 
special revenue funds. EXHIBIT 7 

He described the spreadsheets stating that the last three pages 
add up to the first page. He explained the Reconstruction Trust 
Fund (RTF) on page 3 of this handout and the item called 
transfers, which is taken out of the highway earmarked revenue 
account and put into the RTF account. He explained that there 
was a large increase in this account, from $13 million in fiscal 
1993 to $35 million in fiscal 1997. This is caused by double 
accounting; expenditures in the construction program and the cash 
transfer to the other entity. He said they would discuss 
transfers more in depth at the next meeting, since an 
appropriation is required to transfer the cash from one area to 
another. 

The highway construction program experienced a growth of $190 
million in fiscal 1993 to $272 million in fiscal 1997. He 
explained some of the finer details of the financial condition of 
the Department's budget. 

{Tape: ~i Side: Bi Approx. Counter: ~75i Comments: n/a.} 

CHAIRMAN GRADY sa.id he heard him say they proj ected their budget 
far in advance, so most of the figures being presented were 
projected before the additional money came in. Mr. Salisbury 
said it wasn't. The original projection was a $20 million RTF 
program, and there has never been any more than that. The 
additional was put in as a modified budget request made in 
September. 

CHAIRMAN GRADY said he thought it was designed to rebate the 
influx of dollars that were not anticipated. 

{Tape: ~i Side: Bi Approx. Counter: 23~i COIIUlIents: n/a.} 

REP. JOE QUILICI asked about the working cash balance and the 
lack of negative balances until the year 2000. Mr. Salisbury 
explained the spreadsheet and the carryover figures that apply to 
this issue. He said the highway program is a reimbursement 
program; they spend the money, then the federal government 
reimburses them. With legislative proposals to-date, there is a 
decrease of $31 million available. 

CHAIRMAN GRADY asked how much it would be "outside" the 
Governor's plan. Mr. Salisbury responded $27 million, counting 
SEN. JERGESON'S bill. He continued describing budget details and 
increased costs in other programs. 

REP FELAND asked where the coal tax money is being allocated. 
Mr. Salisbury responded to the long range building program. 

CHAIRMAN GRADY asked what other funding they receive besides the 
gas tax. Mr. Salisbury replied that they get federal funds and 
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recover damages from insurance companies, for instance, when 
guard rails are damaged. 

Dan Gengler, OBPP, referred to the Long Range Plan graph and 
emphasized that based on the fuel tax revenue estimates at the 
end of the 1993 session, the account would go negative in fiscal 
1997. The fear was that a gas tax increase in the 1995 
legislative session would be required. The additional revenues 
that have been raised helped the department avoid a request for a 
fuel tax increase. The extent of SEN. JERGESON'S bill, besides 
taking away the additional revenue, would be to put them in a 
negative situation whereby they would have to ask for a tax 
increase. 

SEN. BECK referred to SEN. JERGESON'S bill with the amendment and 
wondered how it would impact the department in four years, once 
an accelerated payment on the bond is made. Mr. Salisbury said 
they could purchase the bonds a number of ways. SEN. BECK asked 
if the plan was to put the money in escrow for payment of bonds. 
Mr. Salisbury said he didn't know, but they might buy on the open 
market if that's the more economical option. 

SEN. BECK said the equivalent of the five cent tax reduction 
would be made up in payment of bonds, and wondered how it will 
impact them in four years, since they wouldn't have cash 
carryover. Mr. Salisbury said they wouldn't be able to pay the 
bills. 

CHAIRMAN GRADY said what the Jergeson bill would do is disrupt 
the construction program. Mr. Salisbury said the bottom line is 
that they would be broke in four years if the bill is passed, and 
the 1999 legislature would probably have to either eliminate the 
RTF program or increase the fuel tax. 

Dan Gengler said the other point he wished to make was that this 
was the first time the Executive Budget adopted a 12-year 
planning horizon for a highway special revenue account and there 
are good reasons to have such a long-term planning horizon. The 
Governor's plan currently gets them to the year 2006 without a 
gas tax increase. This is significant because as long as they're 
maintaining the same level of programming, future gas tax 
increases are inevitable. This is because the revenues don't 
rise with inflation. The tax on fuel remains 27 cents for each 
gallon of fuel, regardless of any increases in the prices of a 
gallon of gas. Therefore, due to inflation, the account will at 
some time in the future go negative. He stressed with careful 
management, guided by the 12-year plan, they can manage over the 
long term without a tax increase. 

CHAIRMAN GRADY said he had a hard time understanding why the 
excess revenue could not be used for purposes other than that 
intended by the department. He said if they give them the money 
they're asking for, they're still going to spend it all. Mr. 
Salisbury did not disagree. 

950209JG.HM1 
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{Tape: 2; Side: A; Approx. Counter: DOD; Comments: n/a.} 

Mr. Salisbury said they would have to stop letting projects in 
this calendar year since the payments would not occur for several 
years. 

REP. QUILICI asked if they went with the projections as shown in 
the exhibits, they would need a gas increase until 2006. In the 
event they cut five cents, would the department be able to redeem 
the bonds early, thereby saving approximately $20 million? Mr. 
Salisbury said they would not redeem the bonds if the gas tax was 
reduced by five cents. 

Mr. Gengler clarified that the original fiscal note for the bill 
showed that the account wouldn't necessarily show a negative 
balance. The maintenance program could be severely cut back and 
future highway construction reduced to avoid a negative balance. 

SEN. BECK said the reducing the gas tax is all politics and it's 
unfortunate that the department is caught in the middle. He said 
the department needs the money and he is upset about the bill 
that would decrease the revenue. He said the amendment might 
help, but he hoped the bill would be killed before they are done. 
He said he hoped they wouldn't look like a "bunch of fish out of 
water." He wanted these comments noted for the minutes. 

CHAIRMAN GRADY said he agreed in part because it appeared that 
the bill includes more than the unanticipated increase in 
revenue, but if it did address this, then it would be like the 
income tax refund that was just passed. He said the legislature 
has the prerogative to say where this extra revenue should go, 
and now the department is telling us that if we were to divert it 
elsewhere, that the legislature would be putting the MDT in a 
bind. He thought the legislature should decide what to do with 
these funds. 

Mr. Salisbury said he wouldn't disagree, but that apparently 
there was more fuel tax evasion going on than they thought, now 
that the department is collecting more of these funds, it doesn't 
seem logical to refund revenue received from the reduction of 
fraud. 

CHAIRMAN GRADY mentioned the exact figure that he requested and 
were promised to him. They are not included in the fiscal note. 

{Tape: 2i Side: A; Approx. Counter: 208; Comments: n/a.} 

Carl Schweitzer, Montana Contractor's Association, spoke 
regarding the perspective of the construction industry. Mr. 
Schweitzer stated that the additional revenue allows the 
construction industry a longterm future to invest in, they can 
plan through to 2006. If the state didn't have the extra revenue 
for highway construction, they couldn't make long-term planning 

950209JG.HM1 



HOUSE GENERAL GOVERNMENT & TRANSPORTATION SUBCOMMITTEE 
February 9, 1995 

Page 7 of 19 

decisions through the year 2006. A real benefit for the highway 
construction industry. 

REP. QUILICI said when he first saw the possibility of a cut in 
the gas tax, he thought that he would support it. He said the 
gas price dropped ten cents in Butte recently, and while it was 
appreciated, the price did not fluctuate. He thought it would be 
easier for consumers to deal with the changes in gas prices 
rather than put the construction program's budget in danger of 
losing critical funds. 

Mr. Gengler said a key difference between the Jergeson bill and 
the income tax refund is that the refund is a one-time refund, 
but SEN. JERGESON'S proposal is an ongoing reduction. The income 
tax refund as a percentage of total revenues is very small, but 
the five cent decrease of a 27-cent tax is nearly 20% of the 
total revenues. He said the comparison is a matter of degrees. 

{Tape: 2; Side: A; Approx. Counter: 327; Comments: n/a.} 

SEN. BECK added that the one-time refund is going directly back 
to the taxpayer, but the five-cent decrease in gas is not 
necessarily going to drop the pump price five cents. He received 
affirmative answers. He said the drop in the gas price in Butte 
had nothing to do with the tax. Mr. Salisbury said the 27 cents 
per gallon is not a user tax, it's a business license fee for 
distributors, who are not obligated to attach this expense to the 
gas price. 

Mr. Dye summarized all the points made and reiterated the value 
of the plan and the desire to avoid a fuel tax increase. 

CHAIRMAN GRADY said if they divert some of these funds, they may 
have to lower their spending costs. 

REP. QUILICI said that with the removal of 12% coal tax revenues 
from the highway account and into the long range building 
program, the department would really be in trouble if they didn't 
have the fuel tax increase. Mr. Dye agreed. 

{Tape: 2; Side: A; Approx. Counter: 496; Comments: n/a.} 

Mr. Marvin Dye, MDT, read and submitted written testimony. 
EXHIBIT 8 

Questions: 

CHAIRMAN GRADY asked about the budget new proposals amounting to 
$50 million and wondered how many are new programs. Mr. Dye 
replied that he didn't know and could produce a list. Mr. Dye 
described problems they've encountered with fulfilling the wishes 
of local communities who need rest areas, etc., for which there 
is inadequate funding. He said if everyone paid their fair share, 
the fuel tax would not need to be increased. He said there is a 
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lot of fuel coming into the state that is not being taxed. He 
said this system needs to be put in place or they won't qualify 
for the federal funds. 

CHAIRMAN GRADY asked why it isn't mandated under present law. Mr. 
Gengler replied that even though it's mandated, they define it as 
a new proposal rather than at present law base adjustment. 

CHAIRMAN GRADY asked why rest areas would be new proposals. Mr. 
Dye explained that this is a state-funded city parks rest area 
and tIle $100,000 in funds they are requesting to establish this 
rest area, is done in lieu of building a federal-aid rest area, 
which would cost $500,000 or more. This is good because the 
community would maintain it, not the MDT. 

{Tape: 2; Side: B; Approx. Counter: 000; C01lIIIIents: n/a.} 

REP. FELAND asked how they monitor the fuel that comes across the 
Canadian border. Mr. Salisbury said distributors are supposed to 
report when they import fuel. REP. FELAND asked why they don't 
request the amount of fuel that's being transported across the 
border. Mr. Dave Galt, Division Administrator, Motor Carrier 
Services Division, said Customs is the only entity able to check 
what is crossing the border. There are way stations that check 
trucks and the bills of lading are submitted to the department 
who, in turn, send that inforrr:cotion to the auditor. The auditor 
matches the information to make sure distributors are in 
compliance. Mr. Salisbury said in November they caught one 
million gallons from one distributor who was not in compliance, 
representing $170,000 in fuel tax. 

Mr. Dye said the longterm effect of enforcement efforts is that 
people know the department is monitoring and enforcing 
compliance, that alone reduces illegal activity. 

REP. QUILICI said when they look at the Executive Budget new 
proposals what stands out is the request for 7.0 FTE for motor 
fuel tax compliance, and then when they look at the total 
Executive new proposals, there are 47 FTE being reduced, so the 
workforce is decreasing, not increasing. Mr. Dye said that was 
correct, the administration is proposing FTE reductions in the 
department. 

{Tape: 2; Side: B; Approx. Counter: ~66; C01lIIIIents: n/a.} 

CHAIRMAN GRADY asked about the rest areas and how some are 
privatized and wondered if any of the department's rest areas on 
the highway are privatized. Mr. Dye said they build the rest 
stops and then contract out the maintenance. State parks rest 
areas are different, because the Department of Transportation 
helps with the construction, however the Fish, Wildlife and Parks 
department pays the bill for maintenance. 

950209JG.HM1 
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Mr. Gengler said as they look at the list of 47 new proposals, 
they will find that some are currently being funded this 
biennium, and the reason they are listed as new proposals not in 
the base are because: 1) some of them were identified in the 
appropriations report in the 1993 session as being one-time-only, 
so they were required to take them out of the base. The agency 
felt there was good reason to continue them, so they had to ask 
for them as new proposals; and 2) there are others that should be 
reauthorized every year, for example, the hazardous waste clean­
up for $2 million over the biennium. This kind of activity won't 
last forever, so rather than allow it to fall into the base 
budget, they take it out every biennium and ask for 
reauthorization each session. Eventually, they won't need to 
spend that much money on that activity. That's why some items 
are in the new proposals list that are currently funded in the 
department. 

CHAIRMAN GRADY asked how many of the new proposals have federal 
funds connected with them. Mr. Gengler said virtually all do, 
but there are exceptions. CHAIRMAN GRADY then asked what would 
happen to the federal dollars if they didn't approve these 
expenditures. Mr. Dye said there are some projects that don't 
fall under the federal guidelines and so federal funds are not an 
issue, but there are some where federal requirements are such 
that the funds would be removed. He said the management systems 
all have deadlines for submission of plans and project 
completion. 

REP. BECK asked if the federal government will ever IIcome to 
their senses ll on some of the environmental IIstuff.1I He referred 
to wetland mitigation, storm water discharge, environmental 
impact specialists, wetland acquisition--and wondered if they 
were not approved, would the state lose highway funds. Mr. Dye 
said most of those activities are necessary in order to write 
their environmental documents, working out problems with 
wetlands. If they don't get them done, they can't let the project 
out on bid. 

REP. BECK asked about the increased RTF program and if state 
funds are going into that. Mr. Dye responded yes. REP. BECK 
asked if that would be matching money, maybe it would be better 
spent by investing in a trust. Mr. Dye replied that they are 
talking about those funds being added to a completely state­
funded construction program, to build some high priority 
projects. 

REP. BECK asked if RTF wasn't a trust account. Mr. Salisbury 
explained how the RTF trust account works. At one time it was 
funded by coal and the balance was made up of state funds. Now 
with coal funds being eliminated, it's 100% fuel funded from fuel 
revenues and is not a trust account with interest revenue. It 
receives transfers from the state highway earmarked account to 
fund it; a double budget. 
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REP. BECK said he understood and thought the money was going into 
a trust account for which they could draw the interest. 

REP. QUILICI said it is just a state fund and is used for 
secondary and primary highways that are state roads, for which no 
federal money is applied. 

CHAIRMAN GRADY said these funds could be diverted to something 
else and they wouldn't lose any federal money. 

Mr. Salisbury said they keep about $6.5 million and one of the 
requirements is an 83/17 match. Montana is eligible for 
additional match that would amount to 87/13. $6.5 million in 
state funds must be spent for construction projects. If they 
eliminated the RTF program completely, they would change the 
ratio to 83/17 with a higher state share for construction. 

{Tape: 2; Side: B; Approx. Counter: 424; COIIUIlents: n/a.} 

CHAIRMAN GRADY asked what they have in the state fund. Mr. 
Salisbury said there is approximately $10 million to $13 million. 
They spent $20 million on RTF, with $5 million from coal money. 

The committee took a break at this point in the meeting. 

{Tape: 2; Side: B; Approx. Counter: 488; COIIUIlents: n/a.} 

Testimony: 

Louis Fontana, Professional Engineer, read and submitted his 
written testimony. EXHIBIT 9 

Questions: 

REP. BECK asked what the hourly charge is for a private engineer. 
Mr. Fontana said many of the jobs can be done cheaper because 
there would be less people. REP. BECK asked if he thought the 
hourly charge would be higher but could do the work in less time. 
Mr. Fontana said he thought so, but didn't feel that all highway 
jobs can or should be privatized, the MDT should take care of 
inspections and construction jobs. He thought the highway 
department could save money by privatizing their engineering. 

REP. QUILICI asked Mr. Fontana if he knew of any engineering 
firms that have the CAD system. Mr. Fontana said he did and he 
mentioned some of the firms that do. He thought consulting firms 
might charge $125 - $200 per hour for their services using the 
CAD. REP. QUILICI asked Mr. Dye if he knew what the per hour 
cost of the MDT engineering positions. Mr. Dye deferred the 
question to Tom Barnard, Administrator, Engineering Division, 
said that the average cost per hour of an in-house employee doing 
design work for wetland mitigation is about $35 per hour which 
includes overhead costs. 
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CHAIRMAN GRADY asked what the overhead includes. Mr. Barnard 
said telephone, heat, lights, and space. 

CHAIRMAN GRADY asked Mr. Fontana about the hourly rate for 
engineering firms, and wondered if that was an average cost. Mr. 
Fontana said that projects vary in time and complexity, and some 
might take over nine years to complete. He thought a private 
firm could do the design work faster. 

Mr. Dye said he wished to put this issue to rest. He said 
privatization is not new and they can prove that they are trying 
very hard to keep costs down. The last legislature asked them to 
do studies, which they did and they provided their records to the 
legislative finance committee, who had the auditor's office 
review them. He said the report found that it cost them about 
60% more to contract projects to the private sector. He said 
some people did not like the studies, so they asked for a second 
opinion, which he endorsed. He said REP. SONNY HANSON expressed 
the desire to introduce a bill requiring MDT to get a second 
opinion on their studies. Mr. Dye thought it was unnecessary to 
use legislation to get this information because the department is 
willing to comply with their wishes. They asked the highway 
commission if they would pay for an independent study whereby 
someone from an objective standpoint could look at their books 
and produce an unbiased report. He wished to put to rest the 
issue whether it costs more or not. He said their records show 
that it does. He said they are all working together to get this 
new study completed by an independent, objective firm. Whatever 
the study concludes, they'll use it for direction. 

REP. QUILICI said that made sense to him. 

CHAIRMAN GRADY said he knew what he was talking about, but some 
people at this session felt that they should move toward 
privatization sooner than this study could be accomplished. 

{Tape: 3; Side: A; Approx. Counter: 000; Comments: n/a.} 

CHAIRMAN GRADY continued discussing the privatization issue and 
thought this committee needed to consider it. He said there 
would be other people testifying on this issue the next day. He 
asked about the 85% figure. Mr. Dye said that was the 
construction program. CHAIRMAN GRADY asked if they had a 
breakdown of all other privatized activities of the department. 
Mr. Dye said the rest area maintenance is shown at 55%. He said 
the trouble is that there are accurate governmental records 
showing the costs of doing a project. He said this has been 
called into question, and they are about to get a final opinion. 
He asked how it would look for government to privatize some 
activities that cost taxpayers more and then when the report 
comes out. He wondered if it was wise of the committee to make 
this decision knowing that the audit is about to be done. He 
asked if they wouldn't rather wait for the audit before making 
this decision. 
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REP. QUILICI stated that in all the years he's sat on this 
committee, this session the issue of privatization is a panacea 
that could cost taxpayers millions of dollars. He said he 
thought they were coming into the session to save millions of 
dollars and to do things efficiently. He said if MDT or any 
other agency isn't doing it right, then they'll put pressure on 
them. He said enough was enough, and thought there was adequate 
documentation that has justified that privatization in some cases 
doesn't work and in some cases it does work. He said they 
shouldn't think that taxpayers want more privatization, but that 
they want their money spent wisely and the job done right. He 
said if an independent audit says privatization is the way to go, 
then go that way. But if they say no, "let's fine-tune MDT or any 
other state agency and go that way." 

(Tape: 3; Side: A; Approx. Counter: 99; Comments: n/a.) 

HEARING ON 
MONTANA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION 

Construction Program 

Tom Barnard, Chief Engineer, MDT, said he would be discussing the 
construction program with the committee. Mr. Culver said the 
construction program in the LFA book begins on page A-83. Mr. 
Barnard stated this program involves all the design, right-of-way 
acquisition, utility relocation, construction and contract 
administration of the highway program. They also have a research 
program, five management systems (two of which they discussed the 
day before--preconstruction and the construction management 
systems, required by the 1981 legislature). The other three 
systems, mandated by the ISTEA are safety, pavement, and bridge 
management systems. There are actually six management systems 
mandated by ISTEA, but only three are in the construction 
program. 

Mr. Barnard said the bridge management program is required to 
inspect semi-annually all public bridges in the state and keep 
records of their condition. There are many field personnel 
stationed throughout the state as well as staff in Helena. He 
said their budget request is based on an anticipated $160 million 
in federal aid. $157 million is a base program with an 
additional $3 million which is called "grab bag money." Those 
states that have obligated their federal aid prior to the end of 
the federal fiscal year, if they put additional projects on 
within 90 days, they can apply for this additional federal 
funding. They have been successful in doing this and have 
received up to $30 million in additional federal aid. It 
averages a much lower figure though, so they've put $3 million in 
the requested amount. 

Mr. Barnard said the budget request includes $20 million of a 
state funded program that has existed for a long time. $5 
million is allocated to pavement preservation. The other $15 
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million is going to the SOS program, Save our Secondaries 
(pavement preservation on the secondary program). In some 
districts, primarily Missoula, they have caught up with pavement 
preservation, so would now like to put those funds into bridge 
rehabilitation work. The day before he discussed this in detail, 
but summarized again for the committee the need for bridge 
rehabilitation. They also proposed an increase to the state­
funded RTF program in the amount of $10 million annually and $15 
million each year thereafter to complete projects throughout the 
state. After this next biennium, the money would be used to 
accelerate major reconstruction projects throughout Montana. 

{Tape: 3; Side: A; Approx. Counter: 310; Comments: n/a.} 

Mr. Barnard then referred to the LFA book, page A-84 and walked 
the committee through each item as follows. The 10 FTE are based 
on the increased federal programs. Construction payments showed 
an increase in fiscal 1996 of $48 million and explained that they 
are not proposing to increase the program by that much, and he 
said the three-year retirement program had an impact on this 
figure. He explained this situation. 

CHAIRMAN GRADY asked if some of these funds are for ongoing 
construction. Mr. Barnard said a lot of it is ongoing. He said 
a system called project Cost Scheduling takes every project that 
they let to contract and predicts the payout schedule. He said 
some big projects cover three fiscal years, and some have gone 
four. 

REP. BECK asked about construction payments and wondered if the 
gas tax bill with the amendment to payoff the bonds is passed, 
would it affect the 5% gas tax reduction. Mr. Barnard said if 
the 5% reduction went through, in the fall of 1995, when they 
normally let the $20 million base program, they would have to cut 
that back to $15 million. He said that would be the end of the 
state-funded program and by the fall of 1996 there would not be 
enough money for any state-funded program. 

CHAIRMAN GRADY asked if the gas tax refund only returned the 
unanticipated revenue, how would it impact the state-funded 
construction projects. Mr. Barnard said they would have to cut 
back by that amount and if the cut was less than the five cents 
tax, it probably would not affect the figures he was discussing, 
but it would affect the figures shown on A-85, line 20, increase 
RTF Program. 

Mr. Barnard said lines 5 and 6 show a reduction of $4.8 million 
in utility relocation payment and an increase on line 6 for 
consultant engineering to $6,166,000 and said this was just to 
adjust the miscoding of funds that was made. The net result is 
that the relocation payments will not be significantly different 
than they were in the base year. These figures only reflect 
needed accounting adjustments. 
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{Tape: 3; Side: A; Approx. Count:er: 532; C01IIIIJent:s: nla.} 

REP. QUILICI asked if the consultant engineering were contracted 
positions or in-house. Mr. Barnard said this would be payments 
to contracts they have with individual companies. He explained 
that there were some errors in the base year figures that made it 
confusing, but if they proceed with the program as well as the 
increased program, the net result would be that the consultant 
payment budget will be $8.2 million in fiscal 1996 and $8.4 
million in fiscal 1997, and is the highest it's ever been. Lines 
7 and 8 show figures that reflect the increased size of the 
federal program: operating expenses, rent for survey crews, 
travel, etc. 

SEN. EVE FRANKLIN asked for clarification on the increased size 
of federal programs and what it really means. Mr. Barnard said 
when they budgeted for fiscal 1994-95 it was based on $150 
million, and they are now basing it on $160 million. This 
reflects an anticipated increase in federal aid of $10 million. 

Mr. Barnard referred to ISTEA and the expectation that there 
would be a massive increase in federal funds for Montana in the 
amount of $200 million or more each year. He said it takes four 
or five years to complete major construction jobs, so to plan for 
that, they added additional projects into the program. The 
design program was up to $220 million each year. Every time they 
sign an agreement with the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) 
to pay for preliminary engineering, they end up tying up the 
total amount of the anticipated preliminary engineering costs for 
that project. In 1991 and 1992 they tied up federal money in 
preliminary engineering, and when they find out they're hot going 
to have the program, they can release some of that federal money 
and put into construction. He said they don't need to set aside 
as much this year, because they've already got a number of 
projects in the program. About $30 million of federal aid can be 
put toward construction this year than they would have for a 
normal year. 

{Tape: 3; Side: A; Approx. Count:er: 724; Comments: nla} 

Mr. Barnard said the next items were decreases. CHAIRMAN GRADY 
asked about the real estate right-of-way and was surprised at the 
figure. Mr. Barnard said it varies depending upon the project, 
and they used to try to budget by individual projects, but when 
they're trying to do budgeting four years in advance, they don't 
know how much right-of-way they'll need. So they stopped doing 
that and started looking at historical data, which said that 
about 3% of the anticipated construction program will be needed 
to buy the right-of-way. He referred to the decrease in grants 
and said a pot of money called "CMAC", which can only be used in 
areas of air quality nonattainment, primarily Missoula. With the 
blessing of that city and the EPA they were able to use CMAC 
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money that the city can't spend to buy mobile brooms to control 
dust. This is a one-time expenditure. 

Mr. Barnard said on page A-85, the budget new proposals show 
environmental engineers, 5 FTE, new environmental regulations and 
permitting processes that have been imposed on the department and 
would document and evaluate the time it takes to go through each 
process for each project, the project management system requires 
five more people in the environmental section who would be 
biologists. 

SEN. FRANKLIN asked about the addition of the five FTE for 
environmental compliance, and wondered if that's because of more 
rules or because the projects are bigger. Mr. Barnard said it's 
because of more rules and modified rules that are more difficult 
to comply with. Two of the major ones are the federal clean air 
act and clean water act, and other regulations, such as streambed 
preservation and historic clearances. SEN. FRANKLIN asked if 
this occurred over the past two years. Mr. Barnard replied that 
the new requirements have come about in the last two years. 

Mr. Barnard said item #2 includes two additional designers. 
CHAIRMAN GRADY asked if the subcommittee were not to approve the 
new proposals with federal funds, where would the federal money 
go. Mr. Barnard said they have requirements and have no choice 
but to comply with them. If they do not, the federal money is 
returned to the federal government and reallocated to states in 
compliance with the federal guidelines. 

{Tape: 3; Side: B; Approx. Counter: 000; Comments: n/a.} 

CHAIRMAN GRADY wondered if the federal government was requiring 
the additional staff or if the state was needing to add them on 
to comply with the federal guidelines. Mr. Barnard said there 
are federal laws that tell them what they must do to comply with 
the laws in order to utilize the federal funds. 

REP. QUILICI said the previous day they looked at a spreadsheet 
that showed the project management system that projected the 
number of employees it would take to do a specific job. He said 
this is a computerized system and rather than a hit-and-miss on 
how many people it should take to do a specific job, this project 
management system tells them how much personnel is needed for a 
specific job. Mr. Barnard said that was correct and reminded the 
committee of the charts he had that showed how many employee 
hours they need for project completion. REP. QUILICI asked how 
the computer comes up with these projections. Mr. Barnard said 
they know by law what the requirements are, and know from 
experience how long it will take to a certain activity. A 
standard is put into the computer and it takes that from each 
individual project and activity and totals the number of employee 
hours needed from each position. 
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REP. QUILICI asked if the computer ever looks at a minimum or 
maximum to give them the option of getting away with less. Mr. 
Barnard said when a new requirement comes on line with no 
historical data, they enter numbers that are considered 
conservative estimates. After some experience, they modify that 
standard up or down based on the actual employee hours. 

Mr. Salisbury said they may hire temporary employees or put it 
out to consultants, so it sets the hours based on the minimum of 
their permanent staff. He mentioned that these activit ~_es are 
like fiscal notes and this system doesn't look at employee hours 
like FTE's. He said an individual project might show the need 
for a certain number of personnel, but what they do instead of 
multiplying the number of personnel by each project, they have 
what they call multi-project cost scheduling, which is run once 
or twice a year, which enables them to consolidate positions to 
work on more than one project. 

CHAI~~ GRADY asked if the five FTE being requested couldn't 
also be consultants. He asked if the federal government was 
mandating how many state employees they had to have. Mr. Barnard 
said the computer doesn't tell them they have to hire a certain 
number of FTE's, it only tells them how many employee hours are 
needed to get the work done. The federal government says if it 
costs more to do the work by consultant, hire in-house. It 
doesn't tell them to contract out, but to do the opposite. If 
the department does have to hire a consultant, however, the state 
law says the state they cannot consider the cost. 

CHAIRMAN GRADY asked for proof that in order to get the federal 
money, they have to hire the 5.0 FTE. Mr. Barnard said he could 
get them a letter from the Federal Highway Administration. He 
said there is also a bill being introduced, and if it passes, 
they would then be allowed to consider cost in the event of 
having to contract for services. He said they do use consultants 
and their proposed budget is the largest it's ever been. They can 
be used to manage peaks in the workload even though it costs 
more, and the federal government does not object to that. He 
provided an example from the project management system, a 
summation of all projects in the program and activities that have 
to be completed by this group and employee hours required through 
the time period. The average beginning at fiscal 1995 shows they 
have the right number of employees, but it also indicates how far 
behind schedule they are. 

{Tape: 3; Side: B; Approx. Counter: 300; C011lIIlents: nla.} 

SEN. FRANKLIN asked how the data is generated and who evaluates 
its relevancy. Mr. Salisbury said several performance audits 
have been conducted by the auditor's office, as well as Clayton 
Schenck, LFA. SEN. FRANKLIN asked what they came up with. Mr. 
Barnard said those standards have gone up because they've learned 
to be more efficient. He said he's in charge of all engineering 
and construction and spends time visiting with other state 
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highway departments and they do far better job than the rest of 
them. He welcomed their comparison of the department's costs to 
adjacent states. 

{Tape: 3; Side: B; Approx. Counter: 406; Comments: n/a.} 

Mr. Barnard said the management systems mandated by ISTEA 
required a work plan by October 1, 1994, and the system fully 
implemented. The pavement management system takes data gathered 
on the conditions of all federal aid routes in Montana and 
evaluates the type and level of work needed to be done in 
specific areas. On the positive end, the increase in FTE would 
result in better decisions on where to spend money for the 
pavement preservation program. 

SEN. FELAND asked if district personnel monitor the condition of 
state roads. Mr. Barnard said for maintenance purposes they do, 
but for the statewide management system it doesn't work well to 
have five district offices doing condition surveys, because they 
all have a different opinion and they would end up with five 
different sets of data. If they did choose to have the district 
personnel do the survey, their staff would have to be increased. 
The benefit of doing it from Helena is the efficiency and 
consistency that would result. 

Mr. Barnard said Item #4, bridge design, includes a new method 
called resistance factor design, which takes more engineering but 
results in a less expensive bridge to construct. Item #5, 
erosion control, the Montana pollutant discharge elimination 
system, requires that nearly all projects with a certain level of 
soil disturbance near a drainage have an erosion control plan as 
part of the construction plan. This has to be approved and they 
have to apply for a permit. This is a new requirement as part of 
the clean water act. 

Item #6, wetlands mitigation, includes two items: requirements of 
the federal clean water act and an executive order requiring the 
agency to mitigate damages to any wetlands. Avoidance is their 
priority; if that's not possible, they must minimize the impact. 
Whatever impacts there are must be mitigated which entails 
building replacement wetlands. He said this is very difficult. 

{Tape: 3; Side: B; Approx. Counter; 580; Comments: n/a.} 

REP. QUILICI asked how they build replacement wetlands. Mr. 
Barnard said they have to find the right area with the right soil 
conditions, vegetation, and a suitable water supply. Then they 
build dikes to create ponds. REP. QUILICI asked if this is under 
federal regulations. Mr. Barnard said there are federal 
regulations that define wetlands and the proper soil type, water 
conditions, and vegetation. He said anytime they destroy 
wetlands, such as a stand of cattails in a ditch alongside the 
highway, they have to replace them. 
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SEN. FRANKLIN asked if they are able to evaluate if the 
replacement of wetlands eventually functions as a wetland; she 
wondered if that's what the wetland mitigation personnel do. Mr. 
Barnard said they do have to return to the area to evaluate it, 
and under the clean water act the Corps of Engineers controls 
that process. They will not accept the replacement wetlands 
until the vegetation and aquatic habitat is replaced. SEN. 
FRANKLIN asked if their wetlands mitigation work has been 
adequate. Mr. Barnard said work done to-date has been adequate, 
but they are finding that the easy wetlands development projects 
are gone and it is becoming more difficult to find good locations 
to replace them. 

REP. FELAND asked if the conservation districts are doing similar 
work that they could pool efforts with. Mr. Barnard said no, the 
MDT has more experience and knowledge concerning wetlands that 
even Fish, Wildlife and Parks or the Department of Natural 
Resources and Conservation. REP. FELAND wondered if county 
conservation districts couldn't serve as a resource for the 
replacement of wetlands. Mr. Barnard said when they have to 
replace wetlands, they go to government agencies and private 
citizens and ask if they know of areas that would be suitable for 
this purpose, such as the Soil Conservation Service, Bureau of 
Land Management, local planning boards, and Indian tribes. 
Regarding Item #6, Ol~ page 86, there is a brief description of 
the request for two biologists at $31,500 each. He said there 
are no private consultants that will furnish an FTE for that 
price. He didn't believe there was an engineering firm in the 
state that has as much wetland experience as MDT. 

Mr. Barnard discussed Item #7, stormwater discharge which is tied 
to Item #5, erosion control. The person in that position takes 
care of the permitting process and the Department is required by 
both state and federal law to do this work. 

{Tape: 3; Side: B; Approx. Counter: 802; COIIUIIents: n/a.} 

REP. QUILICI referred to the permit applications at the 
Department of Health and Environmental Sciences (DHES). The 
request includes $250,000 annually for permit fees which is 
$5,000 per project. He asked about the funds going to DHES and 
what they are used for. Mr. Barnard said they use these fees to 
pay for their staff to issue the permit and monitor their 
compliance with stormwater discharge law. 

Adjourned 11:45 a.m. 
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ADJOURNMENT 

Adjournment: 11:45 a.m. 

REP.EDG$ADY, Chairman 

P-r~,~~ 
PATTI BORNEMAN, Recording Secretary 

EG/pb 
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CHAPTER 557 MONTANA SESSION LAWS 1305 

"37-41-212. Enforcement responsibility - penalty deposit 
of fines. (I) State and local health officers shall enforce this chapter. 

(2) r\ person ldJ() violates this chapter or a rule of the department is 
Muilty of a misdenll:anor and upon conviction shall be fined not more 
than 5500. . 

(3) All fine.~ cullected under this section shall be deposited in the gen­
eral fund of the county in [J'hich the action is brought." 

Section 8. Exclusions. This chapter does not prohibit the owner or 
lessee of the property from which the septage was removed from ciisposing 
or contracting for the disposal of his own septage upon land owned or 
leased by him if it does not create a nuisance or public health hazard. 

Section 9. Saving clause. This act does not affect rights and duties 
that matured, penalties that were incurred, or proceedings that were begun 
before the effective date of this act. 

Section 10. Severability. If a part of this act is invalid, all valid 
parts that are severable from the invalid part remain in effect. If a part 
of this act is invalid in one or more of its applications, the part remains 
in effect in all valid applications that are severable from the invalid appli­
cations. 

Section 11. Codification instruction. Sections 1 and 8 are intended 
to be codified as an integral part of Title 37, chapter 41, and the provi­
sions of Title 37, chapter 41, apply to sections 1 and 8. 

Section 12. Repealer_ Sections 37-41-102, 37-41-20:1, and 37-41-204, 
MCA, are repealed. 

Approved April 18, 1983. 

CHAPTER NO. 557 

THE MONTANA HIGH\VAY REVENUE BONDS ACT OF 1983; PRO­
VIDING AN Ir-.ll'vlEDIATE EFFECTIVE DATE. 

Be it enacted by the Legislature of the State of Montana: 

Section 1. Short title. [This act) may be cited as the "r-.lontuna High­
way Revenue Bonds Act of 1933". 

Section 2. Purpose. The purpose of [this act) is to provide for the 
financing of the cost of st3te highway and federal-aid highway projects 
through the issuance of highway revenue bonds secured by a pledge and 
appropriation of highway revenue. 

Section 3. Definitions. As used in [this act). the following definitions 
apply: 

(1) "Uoard" mC<Jns the hoard of eX<Jll1iners created under 2-15-1007. 
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These instructions outline the procedures which must be 
followed in developing the 97 Biennium budget request 
(fiscal years 1996 and 1997). The Governor's Office of 
Budget and Program Planning (OBPP) is scheduled to 
distribute the official 1997 Biennium Executive Budget 
instructions on July 1, 1994. 

As the Department of Transportation is one of the largest 
and most complex agencies in the Executive Branch of state 
government, and because it is the department's philosophy to 
develop the budget from the "bottom up", it is important to 
begin the budget planning and development process as early 
as possible. Given the information we have already received 
from OBPP, we will make every attempt to ensure our budget 
planning and development process coincides with the 
executive budget instructions to the largest extent 
possible. 

As used in this memo, the term "Area Manager" denotes the 
individual responsible for the activity of a specific area; 
for example, a District Engineer, Division Administrator, 
Bureau Chief, section Supervisor, or unit Manager. The term 
"area" is synonymous with responsibility center in SBAS 
(Statewide Budgeting and Accounting System). The "base 
year" for the 1997 Biennium is Fiscal Year 94 (FY94). 

The planning and development process for the 97 Biennium 
budget request will incorporate a combination of three 
budgeting methods; 1) base year expenditure levels 
(historical), 2) zero base, and 3) planned performance 
levels (management systems). 

Historical Base Budget Method 

This method is based on the premise that the function is on­
going and the base year financial activity reflects current 
level activities. This process uses the "base year" (FY94) 
actual expenditures; adjusts for 1) inflation, 2) one time 
expenditures, and 3) expenditures which reflect the normal 
activities for a partial year only, then automatically 
reflects this amount in the current level executive budget 
request. These amounts may be adjusted only with adequate 
documentation and justification. 

All one-time-only or abnormal expenditures (relocation 
expense, office repairs, leased office equipment payoffs, 
one time computer processing charges, etc.) must be 
identified and removed from current level base year 
expenditures unless similar future expenditures can be 
justified. 

All base year expenditures which represent only a partial 
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years activity (rental agreements or contracts which became 
effective during the year, or utility costs for structures 
which were completed and occupied during the year) should be 
explained and adjusted to reflect a full year's activity. 

It is vital that all known base level adjustments be 
SUbmitted in accordance with the attached time schedule. 
Only extremely large or unusual base level adjustments will 
be considered after the specified submission date. This 
department's budget development process is extremely 
complex, therefore time constraints do not permit processing 
large volumes of last minute base adjustments. 

Motor Pool and Equipment program expenditures are to be 
projected at current level rates. Base level adjustments in 
these areas should identify changes in usage. The Budget 
section will adjust individual area costs to reflect thE~ 
budgets of these areas. 

All current level base adjustments must be approved, 
modified or disapproved by the applicable Division 
Administrator. 

Base level adjustments must be made at third level Object of 
Expenditure. In addition, separate base level adjustments 
must be made for each fiscal year (FY96 & FY97). 

Do not make adjustments for inflation. Inflation factors 
will be applied by this office electronically when 
distributed by OBPP on or about August I, 1994. 

The department will no lonqer utilize the manually prepared 
Form B-1 to justify and submit base level adjustment 
requests. Instead, an ORACLE based automated Budget 
Development System will be used. This system will permit 
on-line development, submission and approval of base level 
adjustments. This system is nearing design completion, and 
additional instruction and training on the use of this 
system will be provided in the near future. 

The automated Budget Development System will accept baSE! 
adjustment requ~sts until 5:00pm, July 31, 1994. After that 
date, the systeLl will "lock out" any further area managE!r 
attempts to input base adjustment requests. Requests of a 
significant amount or a critical nature may be input into 
the system after this date by Budget section personnel only, 
and only with Division Administrator approval. 

ZERO BASED BUDGETING METHOD 

The "Zero Base" method of budgeting requires that the lE~vels 
of each budget be developed by starting at zero and 
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specifically identifying and justifying, 100% of all 
requested amounts. The executive budget instructions 
received from OBPP require certain specific objects of 
expenditure be zero based. preliminary instructions from 
OBPP have identified only the following objects of 
Expenditures which must be zero based for the 97 Biennium: 

2102 .............. Consulting and Professional Services 
2175 .............. System Development/DofA 
2176 .............. System Development/Non-DofA 
4000 Series ....... Capital Outlay 
5000 Series ....... Local Assistance 
6000 Series ....... Grants 
7000 Series ....... Benefits and Claims 
8000 Series ....... Transfers 
9000 Series ....... Debt Service 

Additional objects will be added or deleted from the zero 
base requirement, if necessary, when the Executive budget 
instructions are received. 

Justification for each zero based object request should 
specify; 1) purpose of the request, 2) who will provide the 
services, 3) whether changes in Federal regulations affected 
the request, 4) what benefits will be realized, and 5) the 
method of funding. If Federal reimbursement is anticipated, 
include the percentage of reimbursable funds. 

The amount of each zero based request should be calculated 
using estimated FY96 and FY97 dollars. While inflation 
factors are permitted on most third level objects of 
expenditure that are developed using an historical base 
method, objects that are zero based must include an 
adjustment for inflationary increases. 

The department will no longer utilize the manually prepared 
Form B-2 to justify and submit zero base adjustment 
requests. Instead, an ORACLE based automated Budget 
Development System will be used. This system will permit 
on-line development, submission and approval of zero base 
adjustments. This system is nearing design completion, and 
additional instruction and training on the use of this 
system will be provided in the near future. 

Zero base adjustments must be made at third level object of 
Expenditure. In addition, separate zero base adjustments 
must be made for each fiscal year (FY96 & FY97). 

All zero based requests must be entered into the automated 
Budget Development system by 5:00pm, July 1, 1994. 
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Performance Budgeting Method 

Performance budgeting is based on the projected activity 
level within a division or program. In the DOT, performance 
budgeting is associated with "management systems" (the 
Construction Management System (CMS) , the Project Management 
System (PMS), the Maintenance Management System (MMS) , and 
the Equipment Management System (EMS). 

The Highways Division will coordinate the 97 biennium budget 
requirements with the Construction Districts. The "green 
book", identifying projects to be initiated through the 97 
biennium will be completed by May 15, 1994. The 97 biennium 
budget requests for the Field Construction Districts will be 
developed through the use of the Construction Management 
System (CMS), which will contain the projects listed in the 
"green book". The Budget section will coordinate with the 
Highways Division in developing the 97 biennium request 
based on the information contained in the CMS once the 
"green book" is finalized. Budget requests for those areas 
not specifically affected by the CMS will be based on the 
"historical based" and "zero based" budget methods. 

The construction contractor payments budget requests will be 
based on the Project Cost Scheduling System. 

The Highways Division will determine the budget for the 
utility Relocation program based on the long term 
construction plan. 

Management system adjustments may be base adjustments or 
zero base requests, depending on the Object of Expenditure 
involved. The Budget section will coordinate with the 
Highways Division Administrator to ensure all management 
system adjustments are entered into the automated Budget 
Development system. 

Maintenance Program - special Instructions 

The Field Maintenance Divisions will use the "historical 
base" or "zero base" budget methods, and -will develop the 
reguests based on the procedures outline in exhibit A. 

Division Administrator Review and Approval 

Once the deadline dates are reached for base adjustment 
requests and zero base adjustment requests (July 1 and July 
31 respectively), the automated Budget Development System 
will "lock out" and not permit any further adjustments by 
area managers. The system now contains all of the necessary 
information for Division Administrator review and approval. 
This review must be conducted and required adjustments made 
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to the automated Budget Development System by 5:00pm, August 
8, 1994. After this date, the system will "lock out" any 
further Division Administrator adjustments. 

Director Review and Approval 

Once the deadline date for Division Administrator review and 
approval is reached, the system will be available for the 
Director's review and approval of each program budget. The 
Budget section will work with, and assist the Director by 
insuring the necessary information is available to conduct 
an agency wide review. This information may include program 
summary information, historical information, revenue 
projections and cash flow analyses. Due to the compressed 
time line for budget submission this year, the Director's 
review and approval must be completed by 5:00pm August 15, 
1994. 

General Information 

capital Equipment: 

All capital equipment items must be submitted and justified 
through the Executive Planning Process (EPP). For planning 
purposes, this department defines capital Equipment as "an 
item valued at greater than $999 which does not lose its 
identity when used". The Equipment funding level ultimately 
approved through the EPP will automatically be added to your 
current level budget request by this office. Only capital 
equipment approved through the EPP process may be included 
in the current level budget request. No additional requests 
may be made. 

Those equipment items valued at less than $1,000 should be 
included in you FY94 base, and should be addressed through 
base adjustments if necessary. 

Miscellaneous Objects of Expenditures: 

Most expenditure categories have miscellaneous Objects of 
Expenditure; e.g., 2299, 2599, 2799, etc. Expenditures in 
these objects are generally questioned and often disallowed 
by OBPP and LFA Budget Analysts. It is therefore important 
to avoid recording expenditures in these areas if possible, 
and to transfer already recorded expenditures to non­
miscellaneous Objects of Expenditures prior to fiscal year 
end. Please contact the Accounting Services Bureau for 
assistance on these types of expenditures. 

All 97 biennium budget requests generated through the 
automated Budget Development System will be approved, 
modified, or disapproved by the Division Administrator. 
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Personal Services Budget: 

SBAS should be used to determine the amount to be base level 
adjusted for Overtime, and Differential. Note: Be sure all 
appropriate Objects of expenditure associated with Over"time 
are addressed and be sure all benefits associated with "the 
adjusted overtime are included. All other objects of 
expenditure within the Personal Services category will he 
projected automatically from the position Control Report 
snap shot. 

The Position Control containing the schedule of positions, 
current grade and rate, and longevity increment as of J111ne 
24, 1994, will be used as a basis for projecting personal 
service budgets for the 97 Biennium. Changes in position 
grade and rate after June 24, 1994 may not be reflected in 
the 97 Biennium personal services appropriation. Requests 
for Objects of Expenditure 1133, Termination Sick and 1134, 
Termination Vacation are not permitted. These expenses are 
budgeted for and considered part of Object of Expenditure 
1101, Salaries. 

As"in the past, the District Construction and Laboratory FTE 
levels and classifications will be based on the active and 
scheduled projects in each District as recorded on the 
Construction Management System. The Personal Services budget 
will then be developed based on the FTE levels and 
classifications. 

Executive Planning Process: 

The Director will conduct an initial review of Executive 
Planning Process (EPP) requests on April 28, 1994, and will 
forward approved requests to the Governor's Office for 
consideration by May 2, 1994. The Governor's Office will 
return approved EPP requests to the department on July 1, 
1994. Division Administrators, with the aid of the Budget 
Section, will include approved EPP requests as modified 
requests in the final budget submission in August, 1994. 

The following schedule lists the assigned Budget Coordinator 
for each Program: 

Program 

General Operations 

Construction Program 

Maintenance Program 

Motor Pool Program 

#01 

#02 

#03 

#07 

7 

Assigned Budget Analyst 

Brent Doig ...... Ext. 7255 

Brent Doig ...... Ext. 7255 

Ray Da igen ...... Ext. 6026 

Ray Daigen ...... Ext. 6026 



Equipment Program #08 Ray Daigen ...... Ext. 6026 

Transfers Out #11 Jim Currie ...... Ext. 6031 

stores Program #12 Ray Daigen ...... Ext. 6026 

Motor Carriers Program #22 Beckie Beckert .. Ext. 7249 

Aeronautics Program #40 Brent Doig ...... Ext. 7255 

Transportation Program #50 Jim currie ..... Ext. 6031 

Budget section Supervisor Jim Currie ...... Ext. 6031 

Financial'Mgmt. Bureau Chief Monte Brown ..... Ext. 6373 

FY94 year to date SBAS figures will be down loaded into the 
automated Budget Development System in mid-July for use in 
completing base adjustments. 

The following hints may be helpful in preparing the 97 
biennium budget request: 

1. Review the activities (performance factors) each 
area will achieve in FY94. Compare these 
activities to the achievement plan in each fiscal 
year of the 97 biennium. 

2. List the major changes in activities between FY94 
and each year of the 97 biennium. 

3. Identify the expenditure categories affected by 
changes listed in step 2. For example, category 
2200, supplies and materials, may increase because 
of data processing supplies, however, category 
2100, other services, may decrease because the 
main frame services are lower. 

4. Once category changes have been identified, 
individual third level object of expenditure 
adjustments within each category can be 
determined. These adjustments are completed as 
follows: 

a. Base level adjustments will be requested and 
justified on the automated Budget Development 
System through 5:00pm, July 31, 1994. 

b. Zero based objects of expenditure will be 
requested and justified on the automated 
Budget Development System through 5:00pm, 
July 1, 1994. 
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5. Only major base level and zero base adjustments 
($250 or more per object of expenditure) should be 
processed. Consideration should be given to the 
net effect base adjustments will have on the total 
Operating budget. If the net effect of all 
adjusted increases and decreases is minimal, no 
adjustments should be submitted. 

Should you have any questions or require clarification 
concerning this process, please call the Budget Section, 
444-6031. 
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DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION 
97 BIENNIUM TIMETABLE 

Note: Particular attention should be given those dates and 
activities which are in "boldll

• 

DATE: 

3/25/94 

4/18/94 

4/28/94 

5/02/94 

5/06/94 

5/15/94 

5/16/94 

5/23/94 

5/27/94 

5/31/94 

6/01/94 

6/01/94 

6/10/94 

ACTIVITY 

OBPP must be notified of all IIpermanent" 
program transfers. 

EPP requests and Legislative proposals must 
be completed and electronically transferred 
to the Budget section by this date. 

EPP requests and Legislative proposals will 
be review and prioritized by the Director. 

Budget section will transmit a completed and 
approved EPP package and Legislative proposal 
paCkage to OBPP. 

Deadline for all agency reorganizations to be 
completed if they are to be reflected in the 
97 Biennium. 

Deadline for updated Goals and Objectives to 
be electronically transferred to the Budget 
section. 

Budget section will develop, schedule and 
begin providing training on the automated 
Budget Development System. 

Goals and Objectives are reviewed, modified 
and/or approved by the Director and Division 
Administrators. 

Deadline for submission of revised state 
Motor Pool rates to the Budget section. 

Deadline for submission of updated Goals and 
objectives to OBPP. 

Deadline for submission of revised state 
Motor Pool rates to OBPP. 

Construction Management System (CMS) staffing 
requests are to be transmitted to the Budget 
section by this date. 

OBPP sends responsibility center and position 
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6/17-24/94 

6/24/94 

7/01/94 

7/01/94 

7/01/94 

7/01/94 

7/05/94 

7/06/94 

7/11/94 

7/19/94 

7/23/94 

7/25/94 

7/31/94 

8/01/94 

8/01/94 

crossover matrix requests to the Budget 
section. 

Governor reviews all EPP new proposals, 
requests, and legislation recommendations and 
makes final decisions. 

Pay period ending date for P/P/P snapshot for 
1997 biennium personal services. 

OBPP sends EPP approvals and legislation 
authorized to agencies. 

OBPP sends 97 Biennium budget instructions to 
agencies. 

Fixed and indirect costs schedules finalized 
with provider/managing agencies. 

Last day area managers will have the ability 
to enter zero base requests into the 
automated Budget Development system. 

Approved EPP requests will be distributed to 
the Division Administrators. 

P/P/P FTE snapshot for June 24 pay period 
ending to be used in 1997 biennium Execut:ive 
Budget. There will be no upgrade/downgrade 
adjustments to snapshot. 

OBPP sends approved fixed costs schedules to 
agencies for Control Variable allocation. 

Last day for FY94 B212s to be submitted to 
OBPP for processing. 

FY94 base year data is downloaded into tbe 
automated Budget Development System. 

Budget section staff will attend training on 
the operation of. the Electronic Executive 
Budgeting System. 

Last day area managers will have the ability 
to enter base level adjustments into the 
automated Budget Development System. 

Equipment Bureau rates for the 97 biennit~ 
are submitted to the Budget section. 

OBPP sends budget request package to 
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8/05/94 

8/08/94 

8/10-15/94 

8/15/94 

8/26/94 

9/02/94 

, : 9/06/94 

9/20-30/94 

10/12-14/94 

12/19-20/94 

agencies. 

OBPP sends information regarding submission 
of requests for the supplemental 
appropriations (SA) bill, budget amendment 
(BA) bill, and stripper well oil overcharge 
applications. 

Last day Division Administrators will have 
the ability to enter adjustments to base 
level adjustment or zero base requests into 
the automated Budget Development system. 

Director, with the support of the Budget 
Section, will review the summarized program 
requests, revenue projections and cash flow 
analyses with the Division Administrators. 

Final day for Director review and approval of 
the 97 Biennium budget request. 

Finalized department budget submitted to 
OBPP. 

Agencies submit draft legislation with 
detailed statements of fiscal impact to OBPP. 

Requests for supplementals, budget amendments 
and stripper well applications due to OBPP. 

OBPP conferences with agencies on budgets, 
supplemental requests, budget amendment 
requests, and legislation. 

Agencies meet with OBPP/Governor to resolve 
any outstanding budget/legislation issues. 

OBPP conducts fiscal note training for all 
agencies. 
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DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION 
ADDITIONAL BUDGET PROCEDURES 

97 BIENNIUM BUDGET PREPARATION 
HIGHWAYS DIVISION BUDGET SECTION 

EXHIBIT A 

PROCEDURE FOR DEVELOPMENT OF THE MAINTENANCE PROGRAM BUDGET 

Purpose 

To establish a systematic procedure for developing, 
distributing and monitoring the maintenance program budget 
and biennium work plan. 

Objective 

To utilize the Maintenance Management System to develop, 
implement and monitor, at responsibility center level, a 
performance budget, based on defined priorities, levels of 
service, and both needs assessments and workload models and 
ensures that field managers have an active role in the 
development of the biennium budget and work plan. 

A. 

I. Initial Preparation 

Conduct needs assessments, solicit special projects or 
needs from field forces, update workload models and 
review historical data for the program and 
responsibility centers. 

1. 

2. 

3 . 

4 . 

Needs assessments will be conducted by field 
forces. 

The field will develop supporting 
documentation and estimated costs for any 
special projects or needs. 

Workload models will be updated by the 
Management System committee using historical 
performance data and other information a~d 
experience. The Management System Committee 
will consist of the departments MMS steering 
Committee, and one individual from the 
departments Budget section. The Office of 
Budget and Program Planning and the Office of 
the Legislative Fiscal Analyst will be 
apprised of the meetings and may elect to 
send an observer. 

Historical data will be developed by the 
Management system and BUdget section of the 
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B. 

Maintenance and Equipment Bureau. 

Using the needs assessments, special projects, updated 
workload models and historical data, the Budget 
Component of the Maintenance Management System will 
produce a budget that represents 100% of needs. A time­
line for budget preparation will be established so that 
identified needs may be addressed in the EPP process. 

c. Based on needs assessments, department priorities, 
funding levels in other programs, projected revenues, 
anticipated cash flows and cash balances, the Director 
of Transportation and the Highways Division 
Administrator will, for initial planning purposes, 
determine the level of funding for maintenance that 
will be requested from the legislature. 

D. The Highways Division Administrator, and selected 
members of the Highways Division staff, will establish 
maintenance priorities and levels of service, for the 
new biennium based on identified needs and anticipated 
funding. 

E. Using the approved priorities and levels of service, 
the 100% MMS budget will be adjusted as required to 
remain within overall funding levels. 

F. Guidelines and instructions for development of the 
Budget/Work Plan, conforming to department and OBPP 
budget preparation and submission requirements, will be 
jointly prepared by the Maintenance Engineer and 
Administration Division and will be submitted to each 
responsibility center manager along with the 
performance budget. 

II. MMS Area Budget/Biennium Work Plan 

A. Using the guidelines, instructions and performance 
budget, each maintenance chief will tailor the MMS Area 
Budget/Biennium Work Plan for their respective area. 

B. The Work Plan will follow a standard format and will 
describe the anticipated work to be performed using MMS 
activity units of measure -- gallons, square yards, 
cubic yards, lane miles, etc. Pavement preservation 
work will include specific routes and mile posts. 

c. Material quantities for planned work that are not 
generated by the budget component will be identified 
and listed. 

D. The end result will be an MMS Area Budget/Biennium Work 
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E. 

F. 

Plan, tailored by the maintenance chief, that satisfies 
department priorities and does not exceed predetermined 
monetary limits. 

The District Engineer will review and approve the MMS 
Area Budget/Biennium Work Plan. 

The completed field MMS Area Budget/Biennium Work Plan 
will be submitted to the Maintenance Engineer. Copies 
of the submittal will be provided as required by the 
department's budget procedure. 

III. MMS Program Budget/Biennium Work Plan 

A. The Maintenance Engineer will consolidate the field 
work plans and performance budgets, along with the 
other responsibility centers in the Maintenance 
Program, into a composite work plan and program budget. 
The composite budget and work plan will reflect all 
responsibility centers and the program total. 

1. Once the work plans and budget information have 
been received from the field and consolidated with 
the work plans and budget information from the 
other responsibility centers, the Maintenance 
Engineer will continue budget development in 
accordance with department budget development 
instructions and guidelines. 

B. The Maintenance Engineer will ensure all of the 
responsibility center budgets meet the intent of the 
published guidelines and instructions and do not e~ceed 
the allocated funds. The Management System and Budget 
section will document deviations from the guidelines 
and instructions. 

C. The Maintenance Engineer will review and approve the 
MMS Program Budget/Biennium Work Plan and will resolve 
the issues documented by the Management System and 
Budget section. 

D. The l':aintenance Engineer will present the completed. MMS 
Program Budget/Biennium Work Plan to the Highways 
Division Administrator. 

E. The Highways Division Administrator will review and 
approve the MMS Program Budget/Biennium Work Plan. 

F. The Maintenance Engineer will re-format the MMS Program 
Budget/Biennium Work Plan into SBAS. At this time, 
there will be a SBAS biennium budget and an MMS 
biennium budget. The MMS budget will be used as 
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supporting documentation for the SBAS budget. The 
Maintenance Engineer will enter the SBAS budget into 
the automated Budget Development System. 

IV. Department Budget 

A. The Maintenance Engineer will present and explain both 
the SBAS and MMS Program Budget/Biennium Work Plan to 
the Management System committee. Copies of both will be 
provided to the Administration Division and to the 
field. 

B. At this stage of the process, because of the direct 
contact with OBPP and the office of the Legislative 
Fiscal Analyst, and the focal point of legislative 
inquiries, the Administration Division has primary 
responsibility for all budget issues. The Maintenance 
Engineer will respond to all budget issue requests. 

C. The department budget will be reviewed and approved by 
the Director of Transportation prior to submission to 
OBPP. Any revisions or modifications made by the 
Director will be communicated to, and made with the 
knowledge and input of, the Highways Division 
Administrator. 

D. The department is statutorily required to submit its 
budget to OBPP by September 1, on even numbered years. 

E. The OBPP has until December 15th to review, revise and 
finalize the departments budget request. Although the 
departments intent is to work closely with OBPP on any 
revisions or modifications, OBPP is not obligated to 
seek or allow our participation. 

V. Legislative Process 

A. The Office of Budget and Program Planning has until 
December 15th to formally propose and publish the 
Governor's Executive Budget Request. This budget 
becomes the starting point for legislative 
deliberations. 

B. The Director may assign various department employees to 
represent the department during the legislative 
process. They will inform, testify, offer advice and 
respond to inquiries or issues raised or considered by 
the legislature. 

C. At the conclusion of the legislative session in late 
April, both the House of Representatives and the Senate 
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will have approved a compromised version of an 
appropriations bill, of which, the department's budgets 
are a part. The appropriations bill then has to be 
approved and signed by the Governor to become law. 

1. The legislature places/removes restrictions on 
agency budgets which dictate how authority can be 
expended. These restrictions can be in the form of 
"boiler plate" language in the appropriation bill, 
other statutory restrictions, other language 
contained in the appropriations bill that pertains 
to a specific program or the department, or 
legislative intent, as identified in the 
Legislative Fiscal Analyst's Appropriation Report. 

D. Once signed into law, and barring special legislative 
sessions, the budget remains in effect for two fiscal 
years. 

VI. post-Legislative Process 

A. If there are changes in the budget, and unless directed 
otherwise by the Highways Division Administrator, the 
priorities and levels of service used in the budget 
development process will be the basis for changes in 
the distribution. 

B. Approved modified budget requests (EPP items) will be 
distributed on the basis of the information that was 
used to develop the request. 

C. The SBAS budget will be converted to an MMS budget. 

D. Both budgets, by responsibility center and program, 
will be distributed and explained so that all 
responsibility center managers will be knowledgeable of 
their specific center, as well as, the overall program. 

E. Budget responsibility is now transferred to the 
responsibility center manager. 

VII. MONITORING 

A. Except for the months of July and August, the District 
Centralized Services supervisors will send monthly SBAS 
budget projections to the Highways Division 
Administrator or his designee. Explanations of overruns 
and underruns will be provided that includes what 
action will be taken to ensure the responsibility 
center budget will not be exceeded. 

B. Each maintenance chief will submit quarterly 
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budget/work plan projections to the Maintenance 
engineer, which must include a comparison and 
explanation of the differences between the approved 
work plan and work accomplished to date. 

1. All budget projections, and work plan comparisons, 
will be made on a standard form in accordance with 
published instructions. 

2. All projected overruns must be fully explained as 
to the cause and effect to the work plan and must 
be covered by a reduction in other budget items. 
Budget items selected for reduction will also 
impact the work plan. An explanation will be 
required of the impact on the work plan as a 
result of the reductions. Together, both 
explanations must provide a comprehensive 
understanding of what action will be taken to 
ensure the responsibility center budget will not 
be exceeded and what impact the changes have on 
the approved work plan. 

3. If, after achieving the planned level of service, 
funding in a given budget category has not been 
expended, it may not be expended for other budget 
items without written approval of the Maintenance 
Engineer. 

4. Responsibility center managers are responsible for 
planning and organizing their work in a manner 
that ensures accomplishment of the approved work 
plan and levels of service. 

C. The Maintenance Engineer will consolidate all field 
reports into a composite program report that reflects 
all responsibility centers in the program. The report 
format will be designed to meet the needs of all users. 

D. The Maintenance Engineer will review the field 
information and will make comments or recommendations 
where appropriate. 

E. The consolidated report and accompanying synopsis will 
be forwarded by the Maintenance Engineer to the 
Highways Division Administrator within 5 working days 
of the field suspense date. Copies of the report will 
be distributed as required by the departments budget 
procedure. 

F. Compliance with the departments approved work plan will 
be monitored using the MMS System. 
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EXH I BIT_-,S---:-----:--__ 
DATE __ d----'-/-J..j +-1...L...S \2-/ __ 

State Gas TaxesHB
-----..

M
..1.....:.L-

Q...L.-f--

As of Januarx 1, 1995 
Total 

State Gas Tax Special Breakdowns and Comments 
Connecticut 32.00 
--~----------- c---- ~------ ------ --~--------.----------~-------.-~------~----------- --

!'1C\Y York ___ --.lQ~~1 !.I:>~~_:t..2% @iLsale~~-t:.l4. 5 1 ; ma1..,'..arBIl!.r:t<:rl)'_Q_~!..CJ.ll_'l~~ _____ ~_. ___ _ 

.r<:'r1..nsJl\'an~ _________ ~:iQ ll_b_~~'!J..!.5% (I0.41fra~chise t_a0~s..urcharg~jove~I_Z'()00 ~:L ________ ~ 
Rhod<:J.sland ___________ l~.OO _rT~y_\'ary_quarte~IL _____________ .. ____ ~ ___________________________ _ 
Montana 27.00 
'--- - ---------- --- --- ----------------- ------------- ----~- -------------~---~---~------

California 26.00 J~_,lse_+_Z:~5°/()_@1.~ale~a_x _________________________________________ _ 

~~t Vir~_ia ____ ~ ____ ~ __ ~~~5_1Q..l.l:~s_e.!..2"!"__(i..!5~I<:.~_x_'__~E<lI)'_~I1_rT~IIL _______ ~~ ____________ _ 

Illinois __ ~ __ 2'!..50 __ 12~~c:,,+_6..:25% ~Lpar!.J~Jlorti0rT at 6.2":;0/0 of retai!~e~(J!ice; May~y~nually-,-
Nebraska ____ 2£ 20 !:!l--'0'~!nuarterlYQ..s!..qlJ.art.c:.~L ______________ ~ ____________ ---j 

Oregon 24.00 t-------------------------~---- ---------------------1 

~~Iand 2)~ ------~------------------------------------------___1 
Wisconsin _ I-- _____ 2~:..!Q. _rJ:l..ay _v-"ry_a~!l.u!Dy ____________________________ ~ ___ _ 
Delaware 23.00 
f----------- --------f--------------------------~-----------------------

~-'-e~\~.a~d~a------t~-----~2~3-.qQ.. 1~~I_~~c..sma~_ adde~_at pu~fl _______ ~ ____________ ~ ______ ~ __ _ 
2Vashington ____ 2_3_.0_0_ j--___________________________ ~ ________________ _ 

Colorado 22.00 
-----------I-----'-+-~-~---------------------------------------~----~---

I--0_h __ i_o __________ 22_.00 _ -~-------------------------~---------------~--___1 
__ -+ ___ 2 __ 1~.~9_5_ 21.7 .iJ.a.s.£_+ 0.25 i~pection fee..J1ase ~ vary semiannually North Carolina 

1---- --------------
21.60 IS base + 6% (6.6) 

j--_-O ________ ~-----~---------~~~----------

21.00 

Michi,gan 

Idaho 
---~~~----------------~------------~---

1----------+-------!...!.JlQ. ~~_ .... a.Q'. qllarteJj)', ______ ~ ______________ ~~ _______ ~ __ ~ ______ ~_ Massachusetts 
----~------------.----

21.00 base 20 + I inspection fee ~ ___________ _ j--________ +-_______ l_~~ ____ ~ _____________ ~ ________ ~ 

20.00 
-'-'--~'-~.c:.:..:=-:.=-:.::----t~ ___ _= ____ f-----~--~--------------------------------~----

____ -+ __ 2_~0_'__.0_0_+_-.----------------------------------

Tennessee 

,Qist. of Columbia 
Iowa 

Louisiana 20.00 
Minnesota 

New Mexico 
c- --
Texas 

20.00 
f-----'---'-'------+-------- f-----------------------------------------

20.00 
-----"-'.:..:...:--j------~-~--.--.--------.---------.~--- ---------~----

~~-----_+_----2-0-.0-0+-----.----------------------------____ ~ 
Virginia 

Maine 
f---'.:..1:L-'='--______ +--__ ..::1.:...9.:....5:..::0_ 17.5 base + 2 surcharg,_e __________________ ~ ____ ----------i 

19.00 
Utah 
Arkansas 
Alabama 

~~-------+----)~-------------------~-----~------------------
I-'--'c-=-===--_____ _+---~1:8:---=.S9-~ --------.---------------------------------1 

________ __l-----~1--'-8.QQ.~base _~~2.0~jJection fee . _________________ ~~ ________ ~ 
Arizona 

c-- 18.00 
Kansas 18.00 

-- .. ----------~~---- --~--.---.- ----.---~--------------{ 

Mississippi 18.00 ______ ~ _______ ~ ________ .__ ______ _ ___ _ 

]'\).c:..~Hampshire ___ ~ ____ I..s_.0.Q. __ ~ n__ __ _________ ___ __________ __ 

~~~~-- --- ~t~~-t-- -~~~ -~ =~ ~~~-==--- -===---==----===~==---=-=--:--=-= 
Hawaii _~ ___ I.§Jl.Q_·~!s.c t,lx.s~o_"'.Tl~_4'l__'<,g~~re~I.P~s_ta~~\~~~~_~<J!P.UJl1L ____ ~_. _______ ~ 
Oklahoma __ . _____ 1_l1.'-0Q. plus_lt~rlk [e.£!~eeded ____________ .. ____________________ . ___ _ 
South Carolina 16.00 

Vermont _______ li . .90~~!J_ase+ ~..cJc:~~up..J'<:e __ ~ ___ ~~ ___ ~ _________________________ _ 

~n~d~ia~n-a-------.-__l----- __ J.~.QQ _____ _____ -. ________________ ~ _______ ~ ___________ ~ _____ _ 
~entuckL _____ ...J_~"()Q._~_ _ __ ___________ . ____ ~ _ ____ ___ ____ .~ ____________ . 
Missouri 15,00 
~ ------------ ---------- ---- .. ----.. ----~----------------- --------- .. -----------------------

Florida _________ 1 ~1.9_ -4:...lJase_~§~oJ.§ ___ 32_2al~~_x..2.lI.c2CilI tax ll1_ay.!J.c:!.c1.'.le<Lat:..IJ.ll.l"l12L _________________ _ 

8~~~y----- ~-~~..l~J§ l~ Sbasc + ~4!~C4~~1!~le~t~~~~ _ _====-=-=.-==~~= __ ====.=_=_~====-~~~~~-= 
Wyoming 9.00 i8 base + 1 tank fcc 
Alaska 

-------,--- --- ----------------



State Diesel Taxes 
As of January 1, 1995 

Total 

State Diesel Tax Special Breakdowns and Comments 
iJew York _____ ~~IQjJa_s~.:t--'Z!O (2J) sales tax + 14.51; ma),~·.<l.I"y_quarterlYl~~qlJarterL ________ ~ 

Pennsylvania _____ 28.40 ~~~:!=JI.5% (10.4) franchise tax + 6 sl!.'"~harg~fover 17 ,000 gvwL~_~), v"'Lq':l~E~<:Ij)' 
Rhode Island 2 8. 00 ~ay_ \:a!:y-.-9uarterly _________________ ~ _________ ~ ______________ ~_~ 
Montana 27.75 
-~~ ------------ -------- -~-------~-. ------------------~------ -----~---

111:nois ___________ 27.5_0 ~Ibasc:_+ 6.2~~_(~part~flortion at 6]i% ci--'.:,=--~ salesprice; r.!a)'-,~~~~ually~ 

i'ana ______ 27.00 l~llJSe_+ 11_~.':l~~b~rge (carriers not s~ect to 5% sales t~~L ____ _ 
----------~ 

)\;~ada _______ ~ 27.00 ~9lt~~<:~mayJ:'£ad(~~~£ll~P ______ ~ ____________________ ~ 
Arizona ____ n~~.O~ J..~J)a~,=-:l: 8 surcharge _______________________ ~ ______ _ 

California 26.001~~~~e + 7.25% (8) sales tax ____________________________ _ 

Vermont 26.0Q ~§l:'~~±_1 cleanup fcc _+_9_su_r_c_h_arJ;g'-e ___ ---cc:---______________ --1 

~~!est Virginia 25.35 l0--,-~ bas~_~% (4.§'~t~ales tax; may vary annuaIlL _________________ 
1 

2hio 25.00 ~_~c:_'!l_ay~ary annually; 22 base + 3 surcha~,_ecc _____ . ______________ _I 

~_a!lland 24.25 

Nebraska 24. 20~a)'~'~ELquarterly (I st quarter) 
------------------~ 

Florida 23.90 4 b_ase + 6% (8.3) sales tax + 11.6 various op'-'t'--'io'-'-n=-t=-a-'x-'-es~ ______________ ____i 

Wisconsin __ ~~:Lq ~Y--"<l!Y annu~ll ___________ _ 
Washington ~ ____ 23.00 ~ _________________________ _ 

Iowa 22.50 

f- -:-

Delaware 22.00 
~~---------~-----~-+------~-----------------------------~----~ 

North Carolina 21.95 21.7 base + 0.25~ection fee; base may vary semiannuallL_ 

Idaho 21.00 
~--c:----------r--

Massachusetts 21.00 ~~~~LquarterIy __________________________________ _ 

Colorado 20.50 

Dist. of Columbia 20.00 I---- ____________________________________________ ~ 

Kansas 20.00 
r-------------+-----~~~--r__---------------------------------------------------------~ 
Louisiana 20.00 
r-----------+---------~-----------------------------------~ 
Maine 20.00 ----,-------
Minnesota 20._0_0-+ _______________________________________ _ 
Texas 20.00 

Virginia 19.50 _16 base +_3::c.c=5-'s'-'-u"-r"'-ch_a_re.ge __________________ ~ ____________ _j 

Kentucky_ 19.29_ trucks~?J,999 gvw: 12 base + 7.2 surchar~ ________________ _ 

Alabama 19. OSLJJ __ ba_s-cce_+ __ ::2_i_n_sJPLe_c_ti_o_n_~_ee __________ ---~--------------1 
Utah 19.00 r r--------------------------------------~ 
Arkansas 18.50 
r- --------+-----~~ 

~():::1ecticut 18.0q _____ ~ ________________________ ~ ____________ ~ _____ _ 

~1ississip"__pii ____ --+ ___ I=-8=-.'-'0-"0---1 ______________ .. _________________________________ ~ 

t-;ew Hampshire ___________ I..§~OO ~- .. --- __ ~ ___________ ~ __ _ 
New Mexico 18.00 -- - r- --~ ----- ---~ -------.------~-------------------------

_N_'_o __ r_t_h_D_a_k_o_ta ____ +-_____ l __ S._Og ________ -----------------------------------~-~~---.-------------1 
South Dakota 18.00 
f--------..:c:.:'----- ------~~- -- --~---- - ----~-----------------------------------------~------_j 

T~nnessee i-----li-~q bas..,=-lJ_ ~ _! inspc::.'?tion ~ ______________ ~ _______ ~ __ ~ ______________ ~ ______ __j 

!1a\\'aii _______________ 1_6~OQ b~s~ tax_~_h()\\'n __ :1_~ogr()_ss..r:~_c_c!p~~~~a..'i5L!t:J..t~~ __ a..!_pump ________________ ~ __ ~ 

Soyth C..'l.rol~ _____ __ ~_1_6....:Q..~ ~ ______________ '" ~ _____ ~_______ ~ ____ _ 

r.1JcJ1iga..'!___________ _ ____ l_~:§Q_ purchasc~_\\'!~h()_u..!~J..c_c<ll_sy3YJ..~<l..~2=..6..!"-(~:_6)~<:sta)( ____ ~ _______ ~_~_~_ 
1I1issouri 15.00 

-- -- ---------------- --~---------------_1 

!'e~~ersey 13.50 
---'------.----+------~-- -- --.~- ~- .--~------------------------~--------------------~ 

~~;~~oi_am __ a __________ ~ _ --~:_~*1~~sb1ast~~~~~~4.;e~~~~t~x ~=__~-_--------~--~==~==_==___=== 
WJ'oming 9.00 IS base + I tank fee 
Alaska 8.00 

----------~~ ------ ~ -- ~~ ~- ------ ------~~ .. -----~-- ----~-- --- --~----- ----------------------

9regon O.0C!... ~~x_es ~hroug'!..~ / d __ t."..:\:~ ___________________________ _ 



.,. 

. " .... ~ ... ~: . ' ..... :..... . . , .' .. . .... ........ . . . . .. ., . . 

Fiscal Year 1994 02422 Revenues & Uses 

(9.2%) Payments on Debt Service 

(65.9%) Balance to Dept. of Transportation 

Actual Revenues, Refunds & Uses 

Gas Tax Collections 
Diesel Fuel Tax Collections 
GVW Collections 

Gross Revenues 

Less Refunds & Credits: 
Gas Refunds 
Tribal Gas Tax Refunds 
Alcohol Incentives 
Diesel Refunds 

Total Refunds & Credits 

Less Distributions of Tax Collections: 
Off Highway Dist 
Snowmobile Dist 
Motorboat Dist 
Aeronautics Dist 

Total Distributions 

Less Appropriations for Other Uses 
Crime Control 
Justice 
Fish, Wildlife & Parks 
A&E (for Transportation & FW&Parks) 
Cities 
Counties 
Local Technical Assistance Program 

Appropriated for Other Uses 

*Less Payments on Debt Service 

Bal. Available to Department of Transportation 

*Debt Service Payments will end in year 2006. 

(16.2%) Appropriated for Other Uses 

(0.9%) Distributions 
(7.7%) Refunds & Credits 

$115,569,406 
$51,450,651 
$27,863,178 

----------- .. 

$194,883,234 

($4,917,162) 
($1,858,645) 

($263,607) 
($8,018,363) 

------------

($15,057,775) 

($137,931) 
($574,712) 

($1,034,482) 
($46,877) 

----------_ .. 

($1,794,002) 

($75,872) 
($14,082,211) 

($360,198) 
($376,329) 

($10,389,000) 
($6,323,000) 

($54,000) 
----------- .. 

($31,660,610) 

($17,936,935) 

$128,433,912 
============ 

(Date prepared - 08/24/94 - JS) - (Source - SBAS) - (\REVPIE\94REVGRAWK3) 

....... ,' ........... : 

-/ 
( 

59.3019% 
26.4008% 
14.2974% 

100.0000% 

2.5230% 
0.9540% 
0.1350% 
4.1140% 

7.7260% 

0.0710% 
0.2950% 
0.5310% 
0.0240% 

0.9210% 

0.0390% 
7.2260% 
0.1850% 
0.1930% 
5.3310% 
3.2450% 
0.0280% 

16.2470% 

9.2040% 

65.9030% 



Fiscal Year 1995 Estimated 02422 Revenues & Uses 

(8.7%) Payments on Debt Service 

(61.8%) Balance to Dept. of Transportation 

Estimated Revenues, Refunds & Uses 

Gas Tax Collections 
Diesel Fuel Tax Collections 
GVW Collections 

Gross Revenues 

Less Refunds & Credits: 
Gas Refunds 
Tribal Gas Tax Refunds 
Alcohol Incentives 
Diesel Refunds 

Total Refunds & Credits 

Less Distributions of Tax Collections: 
Off Highway Dist 
Snowmobile Dist 
Motorboat Dist 
Aeronautics Dist 

Total Distributions 

Less Appropriations for Other Uses 
Crime Control 
Justice 
A&E (for Transportation & FW&Parks) 
Cities 
Counties 
Local Technical Assistance Program 

Appropriated for Other Uses 

*Less Payments on Debt Service 

Bal. Available to Department of Transportation 

*Debt Service Payments will end in year 2006. 

(17.0%) Appropriated for Other Uses 

(0.8%) Distributions 

(11.6%) Refunds & Credits 

$124,415,970 
$60,099,000 
$26,987,792 

$211,502,762 

($5,333,989) 
($3,667,600) 

($600,000) 
($15,017,163) 

($24,618,752) 

($155,507) 
($447,082) 

($1,119,649) 
($49,762) 

($1,772,000) 

($85,410) 
($16,672,762) 

($2,347,000) 
($10,464,000) 

($6,323,000) 
($54,000) 

($35,946,172) 

($18,380,880) 

. $130,784,958 
=========== 

(Date prepared - 09/08/94 - PC) - (Source - BUDGET) - (0:\acct\95REVGR2.WK3) 

58.8247% 
28.4152% 
12.7600% 

100.0000% 

2.5220% 
1.7340% 
0.2840% 
7.1000% 

11.6400% 

0.0740% 
0.2110% 
0.5290% 
0.0240% 

0.8380% 

0.0400% 
7.8830% 
1.1100% 
4.9470% 
2.9900% 
0.0260% 

16.9960% 

8.6910% 

61.8360% 



,-

Fiscal Year 1994 Estimated 02422 Revenues & Uses 
Fual Taxes Only - From $.04 Tax Increase 

(70.5%) Balance to Dept. of Transportation 

Estimated Revenues. Refunds & Uses 

Gas Tax Collections 
Diesel Fuel Tax Collections 

Gross Revenues 

Less Refunds & Credits: 
Gas Refunds 
Tribal Gas Tax Refunds 
Alcohol Incentives 
Diesel Refunds 

Total Refunds & Credits 

Less Distributions of Tax Collections: 
Off Highway Dist 
Snowmobile Dist 
Motorboat Dist 
Aeronautics Dist 

Total Distributions 

Less Appropriations for Other Uses 
Justice 
FW&Parks 
Local Government 

Appropriated for Other Uses 

Bal. Available to Department of Transportation 

*Debt Service Payments will end in year 2006. 

(24.4%) Appropriated for Other Us-es 

(1.2%1 Distributions 
(3.9%) Refunds & Credits 

$16,166,362 76.6116% 
$4,935,352 23.3884% 

----------------------
$21,101,714 100.0000"10 

($715,300) 3.3900% 
$0 0.0000% 
$0 0.0000% 

($117,711) 0.5580% 

$0.040000 

$0.001356 
$0.000000 
$0.000000 
$0.000223 

---------------------------------
($833,011 ) 3.9480% $0.001579 

($20,208) 0.0960% $0.000038 
($80,832) 0.3830% $0.000153 

($145,497) 0.6900% $0.000276 
($6,467) 0.0310% $0.000012 

---------------------------------
($253,004) 1.2000% $0.000479 

($1,123,447) 5.3240% $0.002130 
($1,250,000) 5.9240% $0.002370 
($2,766,000) 13.1080% $0.005243 

---------------------------------
($5,139,447) 24.3560% $0.009743 

$14,876,252 70.4980% $0.028199 
================================= 

(Date prepared - 11/29/93 - JS) - (Source - BUDGET) 



Fiscal Year 1995 Estimated 02422 Revenues 8<. Uses 
Fuel Taxes Only - From $.03 Tax Increase 

(19.6%) Appropriated for Otber U.::e~ 

(76.5%) Balance to Dept. of Transportation 

Estimated Revenues. Refunds & Uses 

Gas Tax Collections $12,491,371 75.0672% 
Diesel Fuel Tax Collections $4,148,889 24.9328% 

----------------------
Gross Revenues $16,640,260 100.0000% $0.030000 

Less Refunds & Credits: 
Gas Refunds ($236,644) 1.4220% $0.000427 
Tribal Gas Tax Refunds ($373,101 ) 2.2420% $0.000673 

l- Alcohol Incentives $0 0.0000% $0.000000 
1.-' Diesel Refunds $155,682 -0.9360% ($0.000281 ) 

---------------------------------
Total Refunds & Credits ($454,063) 2.7280% $0.000819 

Less Distributions of Tax Collections: 
Off Highway Dist ($15,614) 0.0940% $0.000028 
Snowmobile Dist ($44,969) 0.2700% $0.000081 
Motorboat Dist ($112,422) 0.6760% $0.000203 
Aeronautics Dist ($4,996) 0.0300% $0.000009 

---------------------------------
Total Distributions ($178,001 ) 1.0700% $0.000321 

Less Appropriations for Other Uses 
Justice ($3,257,215) 19.5740% $0.005872 
FW&Parks $0 0.0000% $0.000000 
Local Government $0 0.0000% $0.000000 

---------------------------------
Appropriated for Other Uses ($3,257,215) 19.5740% $0.005872 

Bal. Available to Department of Transportation $12,750,981 76.6270% $0.022988 
================================= 

*Debt Service Payments will end in year 2006. 
(Date prepared - 01/12/94 - JS) - (Source - BUDGET) 



Fiscal Year 1994 & 1995 Est. 02422 Revs & Uses 
Fuel Taxes Only - From $.07 Tax Increase 

(22.2%) Appropriated for Other Uses 

(1.1 %1 DistriblJtiQns. . 
1.J.4'1d) Retunas 6c. credIts 

(73.2%) Balance to Dept. of Transportation 

Estimated Revenues, Refunds & Uses 

Gas Tax Collections $28,657,733 75.9307% 
Diesel Fuel Tax Collections $9,084,241 24.0693% 

----------------------
Gross Revenues $37,741,974 100.000ook $0.070000 

Less Refunds & Credits: 
Gas Refunds ($951,944) 2.5220% $0.001765 
Tribal Gas Tax Refunds ($373,101 ) 0.9890% $0.000692 

.- Alcohol Incentives $0 0.0000% $0.000000 
Diesel Refunds $37,971 -0.1010% ($0.000071 ) 

---------------------------------
Total Refunds & Credits ($1,287,074) 3.4100% $0.002386 

Less Distributions of Tax Collections: 
Off Highway Dist ($35,822) 0.0950% $0.000067 
Snowmobile Dist ($125,801 ) 0.3330% $0.000233 
Motorboat Dist ($257,919) 0.6830% $0.000478 
Aeronautics Dist ($11,463) 0.0300% $0.000021 

---------------------------------
Total Distributions ($431,OOS) 1.1410% $0.000799 

Less Appropriations for Other Uses 
Justice ($4,380,662) 11.6070% $0.008125 
FV/&Parks ($1,250,000) 3.3120% $0.002318 
Local Government ($2,766,000) 7.3290% $0.005130 

---------------------------------
Appropriated for Other Uses ($8,396,662) 22.2480% $0.015573 

Sal. Available to Department of Transportation $27,627,233 73.2000% $0.051242 
================================= 

*Debt Service Payments will end in year 2006. 
(Date prepared - 01/12/94 - JS) - (Source - BUDGET) 
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GENERAL GOVERNMENT AND TRANSPORTATION SUBCOMMITTEE 

Mr Chairman, members of the committee, yesterday you heard the massive 

needs that exist in the state for highway construction and 

maintenance. Now I'd like to talk about our plan for making solid, 

long term gains in meeting those needs with no further need for fuel 

tax increases at least through the year 2006. 

That plan is outlined in the Governor's Executive Budget and calls for 

cleansing the trust by eliminating and resisting future diversions, 

early retirement of the existing $109 million dollar debt and a wholly 

state funded construction program that will result in an additional 

$145 million dollars being spent on high priority projects over the 

next ten years. This proposal was developed based on careful needs 

analyses, and in our professional judgement, 1S set at the minimum 



level required to provide services to the travelling pUblic. We ask 

that when you deliberate on the budget, you focus on the long term 

benefit to the economy of the state and to the citizens of the state 

rather than any short term political gains which may be achieved 

through unnecessary reductions. 

MDT's budget proposal already contains reductions from the FY94 base 

equivalent to 88 FTE and the associated personal services budget. 

When combined with the 72 FTE reduction incurred in the 95 biennium, 

the department is now at a level that we may have difficulty 

maintaining current level services in severe circumstances (for 

example, a hard winter) . Further reductions in the current level 

budget in line programs will result in corresponding reductions In 

services. 

We can no longer absorb budget reductions without negatively effecting 

the travelling public and the states economy. Any further cuts made 

in line programs by this committee must be accompanied by intent 



language directing and supporting the associated service reductions. 

We were asked early in the session to be prepared to discuss with the 

sub-committees the effect of being held to our 94 base budget. In the 

case of the department of transportation that would mean deep cuts in 

service and returning federal funds. That is simply not an acceptable 

alternative. I am also somewhat constrained in offering programs for 

elimination because unlike many departments, all of the programs are 

inter-related and depend on one another to get the job done. What we 

are prepared to do is justify our executive budget request as we 

proceed. 

Privatization: 

I would like to talk briefly about the department's efforts at 

privatization. Mr. Chairman, at your request, we supplied you with a 

report concerning levels of privatization in the Construction and 

Maintenance programs. The key issues in that report that should be 

mentioned are: 



1. The Construction Program is already 85% privatized. 

2. The Maintenance Program is already 55% privatized. 

3. Additional privatization in both of these program, while not 

impossible, could cost the state significantly more. 

The Department 1S constantly looking for sensible ways to privatize 

functions and will continue to do so in the future as long as it is 

cost effective. We have a commitment to that and between FY93 and FY94 

alone, the department increased the amount of work being privatized by 

approximately $ 10.6 million. What we don't want is to privatize just 

for the sake of privatizing. The decision must be made because it is 

cost effective, 1n the best interest of the state and the people we 

serve, and that the private sector is properly staffed and trained to 

do the work. Privatization does not work well in all instances. For 

example We still have a project that we have not been reimbursed for 

from the federal government because the consultant did not properly 



document quantities. In 2 years we have probably spent almost as much 

effort trying to resolve this project as we would have spent doing the 

original job ourselves. In the case of rest area maintenance, I 

believe the quality has went down and the costs up. We need to guard 

against these sorts of situations. 

Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I know that some believe that 

there lS a mandate for smaller government no matter what. I believe 

that what most taxpayers want is better government that is more 

responsive to their needs and that lS what the Department tries to do. 

I know that the calls I get from people are all requests for us to do 

more---not less. The people that appear before the commission on a 

regular basis want us to do more---not less. So we are coming before 

you to get the authority to do more. Thank You. 
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My name is Louis Fontana, I am a Professional 
Engineer and Land Surveyor. I would like to take a 
few minutes of your time to address the proposed 
addition of 13 to 15 employees to the Department of 
Transportation. The additional employees would be 
used to add yet another unnecessary division, (the wet 
lands reclamation), to the already overbearing size of 
state government operations. 

I feel using federal funds and gas tax revenues to create 
. more government is fiscally unresponsible. Gas tax 
revenue should be used exclusively for highway 
construction and maintenance. If the D.O.T. feels they 
have an excess of gas tax revenue then they shoul<i 
consider returning those funds to local county roa<i 
departments, instead of creating a new division of 
government. 

No department, state or local has suffered more ClLts 
tllal1 county road funds. Since the inception ofl-l05, 
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:mililevies for county road maintenance may not be 
raised or exceed that of the 1986 level. 

I retired in 1994 after 45 years of public service. 25 
'years with the City of Great Falls, 7 years as City 
Engineer, and 20 years as Cascade Counties Chief 
Engineer. Cascade County has 1600 miles of roads to 
maintain as well as over 300 bridges. Over the past 
nine years the county road department has had to 
request additional revenues from the county 
commissioners to maintain public passage ways. 

As recently as the last legislative session, the county 
road departments suffered yet another set back, by 
having to share increased gas tax revenue with the city 
of Great Falls. This created a fiscal equity problem 
with respect to the source of funding each taxing entity 
is allowed by law to raise. Because the cities are able to 
raise additional dollars outside taxation for street 
maintenance, county road departments suffer with 
respect to proportionality, between the miles of 
maintainable roads -vs.- the dollars per mile received. 
How is this inequity possible? Cities can assess 
taxpayers for a street maintenance charge, while the 
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counties are unable to participate in this practice. 
Furthermore, there is no place in the law that would 
allow county government the luxury to impose this type 
of assessment. 

I feel the D.O.T. should stay out of the wetlands and 
leave it to well qualified private sector engin.eers vv-ho 
are presently handling it right now. Moreover, it is 
documented that the private engineering firms can 
handle these projects with notable savings to the 
taxpayers of the State of Montana. 

I have personally attended two meetings in separate 
counties, where the district engineer from the Great 
Falls Division has testified to the boards of county 
commissioners, stating if they hired private consulting· 
engineering firms to do certain secondary projects it 
would save years in the process of getting their primary 
projects to the construction phase. Meaning, if the 
intervention of the private sector can save the D.O.T. 
years of prepatory work, then logically this will sa've the 
D.O.T. hundreds of thousands of dollars. 
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rrhe bottom line is this, the citizens of Montana are 
calling for more efficient, more responsible, and more 
effective government, one way to initiate this is to 
create less government by allowing the private sector to 
assist the government in certain projects. 

Furthermore, the Corps of Engineers is mandated by . 
law to supervise the wet land preservation projects, and 
have recently added four additional staff members to 
their local field office. There are pending law suits 
against the Corps for not following these mandates . 

.. ~ Adding another layer of bureaucracy can only make 

. matters worse. Allow the private engineering firms to 
help expedite this process. 

In closing I strongly oppose the D.O.T.'s request to add 
additional staff for Wet Land reclamation. The D.O.T. 
should concentrate on their primary business, that being 
the construction and maintenance of Montana's bridges 

. and highways. 

- Thank you for your taking the time to listen to my 
testimony! 
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